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THREE TALKS ON SHARED LEADERSHIP
1999 UAHC BIENNIAL
One of the most interesting sessions at the December 1999 UAHC Biennial in Orlando was a panel entitled “Shared Leadership in Action,” featuring presentations by three members of ECE congregations:  Daryl Messinger, of Congregation Beth Am in Los Altos Hills, California; Suzi Greenman, of Temple Emanu‑El in Dallas; and Rabbi David Stern, also of Temple Emanu‑El in Dallas.  Their reflections are so honest and insightful, we thought they might be of great interest to the members of other ECE leadership teams.  Below are the edited transcripts of these talks.
Daryl Messinger
Ten years ago if you were to have visited a board meeting at Congregation Beth Am or had come to a board retreat, you would have seen what many of us think of as the classical Reform synagogue model of leadership.  Most decisions, both in terms of program and staff, flowed through the senior rabbi.  The board was active, and the membership quite active, but much of what needed to be said, done and envisioned came from the senior rabbi.  There was an expectation that new initiatives would come from the top and filter down.
Similarly, program evaluation was undertaken at the initiative of the senior rabbi; such an evaluation would, most likely, have been tactical, not strategic.  We didn’t ask, broadly, Where are we going? or Where would we like to be in ten years?  We asked, What can we tweak? and What can we change that would make this marginally better?
Our congregation was doing wonderfully by many measures.  The sanctuary was often filled on Friday evenings.  Many children were enrolled in the religious school.  On any given evening, the building would be humming with activity.  But if you had asked a congregant, “Can you tell us what your congregation is striving for?  What would you like to become?  Why are you a member here?” they might have floundered for an answer.  They might have said that they joined because it was the only Reform congregation in close proximity to their home.  They might have said that they joined because of the senior rabbi or maybe another particular member of the professional staff.  They might have joined because their friends were here.  BUT they would, most likely, not have said that they joined because the program was so excellent or because of a particular innovation.  They could not have articulated the vision or mission of the congregation; we didn’t have one that was articulated.  We were a suburban Reform congregation, and whatever that meant, that’s what we were to that particular family or individual.
It became obvious to a group of us that if we wanted to evolve beyond this model and if we wanted to push our program and membership to think about the congregation in a much different way, we had to somehow break loose of this particular hierarchical structure.  This became apparent in a rather simple way when we had a board retreat.  Instead of having the usual conclusion of, Let’s do a little bit of this and a little bit of that to this particular program or worship service, someone said, “You know, are we really striving for excellence in the religious education of our children?”  That question changed our congregation dramatically.  For once we were asking not, Are we doing a good enough job?  We were asking, rather, What are we striving to achieve?  To answer that question, we had to think differently about the structures and the leadership of our congregation.
Many individuals, myself included, often think of leadership as a quality of an individual or maybe a group of individuals; but shared leadership is the process by which individuals try to persuade a larger group of individuals to take responsibility, to have a common vision, and to have the same set of expectations and beliefs.  Shared leadership is not a job share; it is not about the rabbi getting to share his or her job with a congregant or an educator.  There is still (pardon the Silicon Valley lingo) domain expertise.  That is to say, there is still a need for specific responsibilities and specific knowledge and expertise to be applied to a problem.
Shared leadership is also not a form of town-hall government.  It’s not about everyone having a vote; it’s not about everyone having an opinion that necessarily gets counted.  That’s often very hard for congregants to understand as you go through this process, because fundamentally you are changing the congregation’s expectations in terms of membership involvement.  The more involved congregants become, the greater voice they will want and the more likely it is that they will want their opinion, which is firmly held and may be right or wrong, to be the one that we as a congregation choose.  Thus, managing the expectations of the broader congregation gets a little more complicated in this process of shared leadership.
I’m going to turn in just a minute to some of the other pitfalls, but let me describe the outcome at Beth Am.  When we started this process, we had a senior rabbi, an associate rabbi, a cantor, an educator and an administrator.  Today the congregation is somewhat larger, and our professional team is quite a bit larger.  As we looked at the types of programs that we needed to envision and grow, it became obvious that we had to create a larger group of folks that would be responsible for those programs.  It was also obvious that some of the staff that we had in place at that time could not take us to that next level; they found it difficult to work hand-in-hand with either colleagues or lay leaders or both.  These staff people were used to a very clear hierarchical set of relationships, a set of expectations, and a job description that really never changed.
Because it is shared, shared leadership creates a certain amount of ambiguity.  Some people have difficulty adapting to that ambiguity; others, on the other hand, thrive in that environment, taking initiative and thinking creatively about how to harness the resources that a shared leadership model makes possible.  With shared leadership, lay leaders feel a great deal more ownership of the congregation; they have a new and expanded set of resources and expertise to contribute.  At Beth Am, we were very lucky to have a number of congregants who had organizational development expertise.  Some congregants had developed part of the original training curriculum for Apple Computer and had thought a great deal about ease of use and user interfaces.  What interesting bodies of expertise to apply to a synagogue setting:  to think about ease of use and user interfaces, to think about organizational development and potential structures different from a classical model!  Many of those with this specialized expertise had been unable to find a way to be meaningfully involved in the congregation, but when they were given a different level of responsibility, such as facilitating a board retreat, this level of involvement changed.
Nine years ago, Beth Am undertook the task of creating a vision of what we would like our congregation to look like in the year 2000.  What would we like to see when we entered the grounds of the congregation?  Whom would we like to see learning there?  How would they be learning?  We didn’t assume a certain structure or a given time period.  From the vision that evolved, it became very obvious that we did need additional staff and that we needed new and different facilities, because we had a need to have families learning together.  We wanted parents and other adults to spend time at the congregation while their children were there learning.  We needed a different, less formal setting for worship services.  All of this followed from asking the questions, What is our vision for the congregation? and What would we like it to look like?  A congregation with an individual leader doesn’t ask that question; its vision is that of its leader.  To ask (and answer) this question in a meaningful way implies shared leadership.
This type of leadership requires a tremendous leap of faith on the part of the rabbis.  It’s easy to talk about mutual respect and trust, but given the episodic nature of a lay leader’s commitment, it is not so easy for our rabbis to always trust us.  Do we have the necessary domain expertise in the Jewish world?  Will we protect our tradition and the sacredness of that tradition?  It’s easy to say, “Yes, absolutely.  Yeah, we’ll do it.”  It’s much harder, however, in practice; and we have to agree that there are areas that won’t be shared and that do remain in the domain of our spiritual leaders (our rabbis, our cantors, our educators), because we cannot have the same level of expertise.  Shared leadership done well is about collaboration and is about shared vision and values that can be articulated as well by a rabbi as by a lay leader, as well by an educator as by the senior rabbi, as well by the executive director as by the president of the congregation, and hopefully as well by a congregant who perhaps is not in a leadership role as by the president of the congregation.
Let me just very quickly touch on some of the pitfalls involved in shared leadership.  It’s really fun to create that vision, but it’s really hard work to implement it.  There is a natural tension between the visionaries and the implementers.  Similarly, there is a difference between leadership and facilitation.  Facilitators may help you through that process; leaders make decisions and commit to a bottom line.
Many synagogue boards function more like corporate boards–providing oversight, not providing vision and not implementing programs.  (They look to the professional staff to fulfill those functions.)  It’s a fundamental change in the governance of our organizations when a board of directors becomes the keeper of the vision.
There is a natural tension between process and program, between visioning and doing, and, finally, between decision making and analysis.  Our congregants are very critical of us at times, because we get stuck in an analysis paralysis trap instead of, Let’s do it.  Let’s just do it.  When you just do it without an overall picture, you are going to fall back into the same old way of doing things.  You’re going to look for hierarchy–a very clear structure that does not incorporate, much less embrace, other individuals.
Finally, a congregation that views itself as sharing leadership has the ability to move away from a model that looks more like fee-for-service and towards a true covenantal community.  In the end, I hope that that is what and where we are going, that our members believe they are part of a covenantal community, that they are there to be there for one another and for God, and that it is not about a single individual or group of individuals but about the community.
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Suzi Greenman
Shared leadership has many dimensions and is not something that is easily captured, so Rabbi Stern and I decided to pick a specific example of something that has occurred recently at Temple Emanuel and to extrapolate back from this example the qualities of shared leadership that went into this particular situation and how we dealt with it.  First, let me give you a quick profile of our congregation.  
Temple Emanuel is a very large congregation in Dallas, Texas, with 2,800 member units, which comes to between 7,000 and 8,000 individual members.  We also are the oldest Reform congregation in the North Texas area, founded by a group of German-Jewish pioneers and merchants who settled in the area early on, and are very much a part of the early history of Dallas as a whole.  We have experienced dramatic growth in the last 10 to 15 years, and the changes we have gone through have mirrored the changes in the Reform movement in general.  We have changed from a congregation that was very homogenous to one that now represents the diversity that we see across the Reform movement.
Temple Emanuel has a very large board, with 55 active members in addition to all of the past presidents.  By design, the board represents the diversity that exists within our congregation.  Three years ago, recognizing that our governance structure needed to change in order to deal with the changing realities of our congregation, we created a Governance Task Force.  Its charge was to look at structures that might encourage more participation to give congregants more portals of entry.  Up until that time, we had been very hierarchical in our governance structure.  The primary way to become a leader at Temple Emanuel was to serve on a committee, become a committee chair, and then, ultimately, that person would be considered for board membership.  Around the same time, our congregation joined the Experiment in Congregational Education (ECE), which created another opportunity to look at our governance structure.
The example that I’d like to share with you today is a change related to our rabbinic practices.  This may seem like a change that could be taken for granted in many congregations, but every congregation has a hot button.  The question of whether or not the rabbis could wear kippot when they conducted services at Temple Emanuel was a very emotionally charged and symbolic issue for our congregation.  Here is the chronology of how a decision was arrived at.
At the time the decision to wear kippot was made, Rabbi Stern had been our senior rabbi for three years.  When interviewed by the search committee, he was asked how he felt about the wearing of kippot.  Rabbi Stern had been honest and direct about how he felt–that prayer was more meaningful to him when he wore a kippah and that it was a change he would like to initiate were he to become the senior rabbi.
Two years after his appointment as senior rabbi, Rabbi Stern called the then-president, Stan Rabin, and said that he thought it was time to initiate this change.  Stan Rabin then called me, since I was the first vice president at the time.  The three of us held a series of conversations over a number of months about how it might be best to effect this change.  We then contacted a number of key leaders, both past and present, whom we wanted to inform that this change was being considered.  Based on the input from those individuals, the following plan was devised.
First, Rabbi Stern prepared a two-page background document on the history of the kippah, how the custom originated, what had happened to that custom over time, and why he felt it was appropriate at this point in time to have rabbis wearing kippot at Temple Emanuel.  Next, he came to the executive committee and discussed the issue with its members.  Shortly thereafter, one of the past presidents and I hosted a breakfast at my home for all the past presidents.  (By this point in time I had become the president.)  It was very informal and served as a wonderful opportunity for Rabbi Stern to share his views with past presidents.  In addition, he did a lot of listening and solicited their input as to how this change should happen and as to their own personal thoughts and feelings about this and any other issue that they wanted to discuss.  It was a very constructive meeting.  Later, Rabbi Stern made the same presentation to the board of trustees.  This was the most significant step in the process, because the board really represents the diversity of our congregation.  The discussion with the board lasted a very long time and was intense and emotionally charged.  Rabbi Stern elicited and listened to all points of view, and, by the end of the meeting, I think everyone walked away amazed at the spectrum of feelings that existed on this particular issue.
Subsequently, Rabbi Stern met with the other rabbis to develop a plan.  The feedback from the board and past presidents had convinced them that the time-line for implementing the decision should be longer than they had first imagined.  Rabbi Stern wrote an article which appeared in our congregational monthly bulletin in which he explained the rationale for the change and the historical background for the wearing of kippot.  He also gave a time-line for how the change would take place.  As he described it, the process would be a gradual one:  over the summer months, the rabbis who wished to do so would begin to wear kippot at Friday night and Saturday morning services in our small chapel.  In the fall, Rabbi Stern would use one of the High Holy Day sermons to talk directly with the entire congregation about the history of the Reform movement, the role of ritual and symbolic observance in the movement, and his decision to give rabbis a choice about whether to wear kippot.  After the High Holy Days, the rabbis who chose to wear kippot would begin to wear them at Friday night services as well.  This story had a happy ending, given how emotionally charged the issue was.  The change occurred smoothly and with a minimum of emotional upset.
So how is this a story of shared leadership?  First, there was from the outset a shared assumption among the lay leaders and the senior rabbi that it is the purview of the rabbi to make these decisions.  While in the past we had assumed that the rabbis would not wear kippot, there was a basic agreement that the rabbis have the authority to decide issues related to worship.  Second, there is a close, warm partnership among the officers, the board, and the rabbinic staff at Temple Emanuel.  There is a sense of mutual respect and trust.  That was an essential element, as was the universal love and respect accorded the senior rabbi, David Stern.  (Above all, there is a respect for the office of senior rabbi.)  A third factor was Rabbi Stern’s sensitivity to the fact that this change would best be made in partnership with the lay leadership and his willingness to consider the feelings of the lay leaders.
Key to the success of this transition were the facts that:  (1) our board represents the diversity of our congregation; (2) the governance task force had been actively working for the past few years to prepare people to accept new models; and (3) finally, our participation in the ECE during this period of time made the change easier.  We had  recently completed what we called our community conversations, a series of meetings in which we invited congregants from different constituencies to meet and talk about their visions of, and concerns about, the Temple.  These conversations helped us feel that we had some sense of the pulse of the congregation.  Although among the lay leaders the issue of wearing kippot was a very hot button, it turned out that it was not particularly top of mind for the congregation as a whole.
The ECE process had given us a better understanding of a shared, rather than hierarchical, governance model, but we also learned that one of the consequences of a shared leadership model was that the process took a much longer time and was much more complicated than it would have been had Rabbi Stern simply written a letter in our monthly bulletin and then instituted the change.
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Rabbi David Stern
I want to share two stories about leadership.  The first occurred three months ago while I was at a two‑day meeting of a group of Reform rabbis held at the Kutz Camp in Warwick, New York.  In the middle of the first day, we were having one of the most essential conversations that one ever has at such a meeting:  what time to break for lunch.  The morning session had gone longer than we had anticipated, and the question was how were we going to divide the rest of the day.  There were only 20 of us there, but there ensued a lengthy conversation about when to break for lunch.  The leader of this group, the President of the Central Conference of American Rabbis, Chuck Kroloff, went around the room asking each of us our opinion, when one of those present looked at him and said, “Chuck, be a leader.  Just decide.”

The second story dates back a little earlier.  It is recorded in the Book of First Kings.  King Solomon is given an incredible opportunity by God to ask for anything he wishes.  What King Solomon requests is not more money, horses, armies, land or wives; what King Solomon requests is a lev shomeah, a listening heart.  A listening heart is the one thing that he asks that he might have in order to be an effective leader of Israel.  Of course, God says, “Well, that’s such a good answer that I’ll give you everything else, too,” but that’s beside the point.
A listening heart is actually what we call an over‑literal translation, because lev means heart and shomeah means listening.  Most translations render it as an understanding mind.  Already our tradition makes the link between listening and wisdom, between listening and understanding, and between listening and leadership.
Shared leadership is a leadership of listening.  Leadership doesn’t begin after you get the input and after you hear the voices, but leadership begins when you seek the voices.  It’s always valuable for members of a community to know that someone cares about what they think.  Letting them know you care about what they think doesn’t necessarily mean that you always agree and doesn’t necessarily mean that you will always comply.  That is one of the complications we’re going to look at.  Obviously, listening lets people know that you are leading from within and not from beyond or above.  It always helps to have more than one person around to reflect with in order to unleash the potential that develops from the synergy of such groups gathered together.
The story of Temple Emanuel’s decision about kippot is an example of one version of shared leadership, in which leadership is shared between rabbi and layperson.  I’d like to give you a couple of other quick sketches of some other types of leadership.  One that is especially important for us in a large congregation is leadership that is shared among staff.  Like many other congregations, Temple Emanuel has a weekly meeting that we call our program staff meeting.  Participating in this meeting are the people who are responsible for different departments and programming in different areas.  This weekly hour‑and‑a‑half meeting at lunch on Wednesdays is sacrosanct; it is not to be missed no matter what other tantalizing opportunity is out there.  I found it important for me as senior rabbi to let people know all the tantalizing opportunities I was turning down in order to be there, hopefully to model that for them as well.  The meeting only works if it is sacrosanct; it only works if there is a shared commitment to make that one of the most important gathering times of the week.
Though the staff met weekly, we were better at coordination than we were at cooperation.  Our meetings consisted of serial reports; each person would say what was going on, and then the next person would say what was going on.  It was a way of catching up, gaining some vague and distant knowledge of what the others were doing.  What we decided to do was to move from cooperation to coordination, from a compartmentalized model to one that by definition gets messier; because as soon as you say that the director of education actually has a stake in Saturday night’s youth group event, it gets messier.  As soon as you say that the older‑adults director has a stake in the social action project, it gets messier because the buck is not as easily passed.  I think sometimes staff members act like sort of the big receptionist in the sky.  A congregant asks them a question, they think right away of the right extension to forward it to, and we’re done.  This was a different idea, a way of sharing a vision so that not only the person at the top can articulate it.  It’s true not only of vision but of program that somehow we had to have as a staff a shared investment in the whole diverse panoply of activities that was taking place.
Shared vision is particularly important, because the person at the top may be the least accessible person in the institution.  If the vision is vested in the person who is hardest to get to, then how are other people going to hear what the vision is?  People who enter our congregation’s communities enter through the outlying boundary.  It’s precisely the person at the outlying boundary who needs to know the vision.  It’s the congregant they see in the hall who is not an officer.  It may be that the person who is there that day to pick up the sisterhood cookbook is the first person who articulates the vision for that person visiting.
The idea of broadening and universalizing a sense of investment in both activity and vision is vital.  That means asking the question why a lot, being reflective about purposes and not just about what date and time something is going to take place.  In general that means slowing down, and I’ll come back to that in a second.
A second form of shared leadership is that of lay shared leadership.  As part of our congregation’s Governance Task Force, we came up with the idea of councils, in which committees with similar areas of concern could get together–for example, the youth activities committee, the religious school committee, the college committee, and the preschool steering committee.  We thought this was such a dramatic, revolutionary idea, and then a member of the board raised her hand and said, “You know, that’s already in our By‑laws.”  It had been there all along.  No one had ever noticed.  What this led to was a realization of how smart our predecessors were, and our own attempt to then reinvigorate that idea, which is only embryonic for us now.  It looks great on paper, and we’re taking the first baby steps toward making it happen–this idea of creating councils that cluster around similar ideas–to facilitate that kind of cross‑fertilization, communication, sense of common purpose, breaking down of the easy compartments, creating the mess, and by creating the mess, creating the integration.
        My third example goes back to rabbinic/lay cooperation.  We are currently engaged in an experiment with our worship committee.  I would like members of the worship committee to be genuine partners in envisioning what communal prayer will look like in Temple Emanuel’s future.  The question is, What qualifies someone to be a partner?  In the past, I was sometimes reticent to include lay people as my partners, thinking, What qualifies this person to help me think about worship?  I went to rabbinic school, I might even go to services more than they do.  Is the fact that they happen to sign up for this committee a sufficient criterion for them to be plotting this future with me?  I asked Suzi yesterday if this would sound elitist.  She said yes, but I’m saying it anyway.  I hope it doesn’t sound elitist, because it forces the question of what will qualify that person for partnership.  I’ll give an example from a swimming pool.  If I am at camp and we have a buddy system, I want to make sure that my buddy knows how to swim, right?  Now, I could say, “You know what?  It doesn’t matter if you don’t know how to swim.”  Then, right away I’m tipping my hand, which is I’m not taking that person seriously as a buddy.  If I’m an expert swimmer, I might say, “Well, the buddy doesn’t need to know how to swim.”  Right away what I’ve in fact shown by saying that is disrespect for that person’s status as buddy.  I could, however, say to you, “You know what?  I really want you to be a buddy in this, so therefore you need to know how to swim.”  Hopefully, rather than sounding condescending or patronizing, what I’m then saying is that I take this buddy stuff seriously.
What we’ve done with the worship committee is to begin a two‑year process of study.  In the first year we said, “What we’re going to do is, we’re going to alternate study and meeting time and look forward to your being at both.”  At the end of the year, we got a few phone calls from members of the committee saying, “When is the study stuff going to be over?  We’re ready to start meeting as a committee again.”  The second year, therefore, we sent a letter at the beginning of the year stating, Attendance at study sessions is prerequisite to your participating in the decision‑making activity of the committee.  It took us a while to figure out where our mouth was in order to put our money there.  This initiative came from the chairs of the committee as well as from me, and what we now have going is a situation in which rabbis and lay people study together and learn together because they know they’re going to be in this decision‑making process together.  We have begun to develop core values and a common vocabulary.  This is the greatest gift to both layperson and rabbi, which is to hear a layperson be eloquent about Jewish things.  That is an eye‑opening experience for rabbi and other lay leaders alike, and those of you who have instituted divrei torah at meetings led by lay leaders know what I’m talking about.
There are some issues to keep in mind regarding shared leadership.  It takes a certain level of security on the rabbi’s part (which I have in varying and uneven degrees) to sit around a table with other people bandying the ideas about and to still have that sense, Okay, I’m still in charge, whatever in charge now means.  For example, my wife and I just had our third child and people ask, “So are things back to normal?”  We answer, “Well, we’ve just redefined ‘normal.’”  Likewise, you redefine what in charge means and you redefine what leadership means–not a leadership person but a leadership process and a leadership activity.
        It also takes a certain amount of security on the part of the congregant to cope with a rabbi who isn’t providing definitive answers at every turn.  It can be tremendously frustrating to some congregants.  For example, Rabbi Barry Diamond (my dear friend and colleague and our congregational educator) and I love to engage in a kind of intellectual sparring that may not always be directly on topic.  Once this was going on in a leadership team meeting, and I could just see that the lay leaders sort of blanched.  Another staff member came up to us afterward and said, “You know, that was kind of terrifying.”  I asked what they meant, and they said, “Well, here you are as the senior rabbi and it was very clear that you don’t know the answers to these questions.”  I said, “Right.  I don’t know the answers to these questions.  I am sharing in this process of exploration.  I am bouncing ideas off of other people, who are bouncing ideas off of me.”  That takes a certain amount of confidence and trust on the part of the lay person, I think, to understand that the rabbi isn’t always going to have the definitive answer.  I think part of what helps that work is a fundamental level of trust and respect and even personal chemistry.
There are two challenges to think about.  The first is that this takes huge amounts of time.  Huge.  To change the way you do business, and then to have that changed way of doing business endure, means a lot of process, a lot of conversation, and a lot of that sacred listening.  All that takes time.
The second thing to think about is that once you start listening you have to figure out how to show someone that you’ve heard, when showing that you’ve heard may not mean agreeing and may not mean complying.  Congregants may come to a community conversation in someone’s living room and say, “Well, you know, two years ago I went to that community conversation and said the second‑grade Hebrew should also be offered in Spanish, and nothing has happened.”  What we have to be able to do is show respect for that, show that we’ve listened, and make that person understand that respect and listening doesn’t mean that we’ve done necessarily exactly what that person suggested at that moment.  This isn’t an impossible task, and there are lots of ways to do it.  It’s a really important question to think about once you start listening, how do you show that you’ve heard?
The last piece is the challenge, which I think is terrific for rabbis, is that once you up the ante on congregational learning, you then have to up the ante on the rabbi’s learning.  If I’m going to say that I want to vest the congregation with that kind of power (remember, Jewish learning has always been the source of Jewish power), if I want to vest the congregation with that kind of Jewish learning and that kind of Jewish power, that kind of Jewish thinking and that level of sophistication, then that means that I’m going to have to create more time for myself to be a leader of a better‑educated congregation.
        Does this mean that when it’s time to figure out what time we should have lunch that we should always go around the room and ask every single person their opinion?  Maybe, and maybe not.  What I have learned from this process thus far is that if you do go around the room and show people that you listen to what they think, you may end up having lunch a little bit later, but by the time you get there, there will be an accurate perception that everyone has a piece of the pie.
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